Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

January 10, 2023
Members present:  Chairman Michael Meehan; Bob Roy, Mike Smith, Donna Laurent, alternate; Gil Finch, Mark Gross, Jason Call, Kevin Meehan, Selectmen’s representative
Absent:  
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Scott Gahan, Tracey Nelson, Maura Chappelle
Minutes
Mike Smith made the motion to approve the December 13, 2022, meeting minutes, seconded by Gil Finch.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Financial Report
The Board secretary said she had requested a 2023 summary but had not received one in time for this meeting. 

Communications

The Zoning Board of Adjustment will consider an appeal from Diane Allard and Scott Gahan for a rehearing of Connor Ziegler’s proposal for a Special Exception to operate a short-term rental which was been granted on December 1, 2022.   An appeal letter from Richard Garabedian to rehear an application for a Special Exception to operate a 30-unit campground which was denied will also be considered.  They will also hear an application for a Special Exception to add units to a rental storage unit business on the corner of Meadows Road and Rt. 115. 
Unfinished Business

Board members were given draft copies of revised applications for residential and commercial subdivisions and for residential and commercial boundary line adjustments.  Board members had discussed the rates charged for fees on applications at their previous meeting and these were reflected in the draft copies.  A Residential application would require a base application fee of $100 plus $20 per lot.  Advertising fee to be $100 and mailing notices to remain at $10 each. An application requiring a Special Exception would require a base application fee of $200 plus $40 per lot.  Advertising fee to be $100 and mailing notices to remain at $10 each.  
Also examined was a draft of a revised merger application including mortgage information requirements.  The Board secretary said she had taken the drafts to the Registry of Deeds office to confirm they complied with what they required, and the fees involved.  Board members agreed the fees charged for a merger should be the same as the other applications noted above, other than the fact notices do not have to be given for a merger. The fee for a merger is $100 plus Registry of Deed’s fees for filing and postage.  
A few typos were noted and will be corrected on the final drafts.  Mike Smith made the motion to approve the revised applications, as corrected, for subdivisions, boundary line adjustments, and mergers with the new fees schedule.  The motion was seconded by Jason Call.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  The new forms are attached to these minutes and the forms will be available on the town’s website and at the town office.
The Board then discussed how applications for a campground (considered subdivisions needing approval from both the Planning Board and the Zoning Board of Adjustment) should be addressed on an application form.  Some members offered suggestions on how campgrounds should be addressed on the application form just adopted.  Should there be a difference in lot fees as it is not a lot but a site usually owned by the campground.  Charging $40 for each site seems unreasonable.  It was agreed an entirely different application form for campgrounds should be developed.  There was also a discussion on the lack of specific regulations pertaining to campgrounds in the town’s Land Use Ordinance to help guide Planning Board decisions when a campground proposal comes in front of them.  NH RSA 216 gives some guidelines but are very general.  This problem should be added to the agenda when the Planning Board is working on revisions to the town’s Land Use Ordinance. 
New Business

The Planning Board’s yearly report to the town for 2022 is due at the town office on January 31.  The Board secretary said she would have a draft of the report for Board members to examine at their next meeting on January24 and will send a copy before the Board meeting with the minutes and meeting agenda.

Chairman Meehan recognized Tracey Nelson who inquired about building a second residence on her lot where a residence already exists.  Jason Call, who also serves as a member of the Zoning Board of Adjustment, explained the regulations in the Land Use Ordinance regarding adding a second residence which is not allowed except in rare circumstances.  One must go to the Zoning Board of Adjustment asking for a special Variance.  Another option would be to subdivide the lot if there is enough acreage and other criteria such as road frontage and minimum lot size are met.  It was noted that multifamily dwelling units or condominiums are not really addressed in the town’s Land Use Ordinance except for duplexes, accessory dwelling units and cluster housing, all with their own set of regulations.  Perhaps this is another area requiring attention for examining revision of the Land Use Ordinance.  The first step for seeking permission would be applying for a building permit from the Select Board.  The Select Board will direct the applicant to the appropriate board, if needed, depending on the proposal in front of them.  There is a problem in the state with a shortage affordable housing, including rental units, for families.  There has been competition with an increase in short-term rental units which can make their owners and the state more money and many towns in New Hampshire are grappling with the issue. 
Board member Mark Gross asked if Opal (Polly) Bronson had contacted the Board secretary and was told no she had not.  She had met with the Board months ago about a possible subdivision of her land and Mark was trying to assist her.

Board members had a short discussion on zoning in the town.  Jason Call said there were not designated zones in the town of Jefferson, all land is zoned residential.  He quoted from the Land Use Ordinance and what constitutes a Special Exception to build or operate something other than a residence.  There has been an uptick in applications for a Special Exception for home-based businesses, short-term rental units, schools, day cares, campgrounds, etc. but they are scattered all over town not just in any one area.  There had been a suggestion that any land adjacent to US Rt. 2 be designated a commercial zone but never formally proposed to the voters.  It was pointed out the newly revised Master Plan indicated the town citizens did not want to have specific zones designated in the town, each with different regulations.

The Board’s next regular meeting date is January 24, 2022.
Mike Smith made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Bob Roy.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:50 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board
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